Cuba's response to COVID-19: lessons for the future

Lana L. Wylie

Abstract

Purpose – The purpose of this paper is to examine the relevance of Cuba's medical system, its health tourism and related diplomacy in the context of the recent COVID-19 pandemic for the global response to disease outbreaks. In addition to Cuba being a destination for leisure tourists in the Caribbean, the renowned Cuban medical system attracts thousands of health tourists seeking low-cost but high-quality treatment. This paper demonstrates how Cuba's unique response to the pandemic, which included sending thousands of medical staff abroad, can inform structural and global issues and contribute to a more sustainable future.

Design/methodology/approach – The research in this study is primarily drawn from published academic and media sources that address Cuba's medical system, its health tourism and the government's response to the recent pandemic. The author, a political scientist and an author of many publications on Cuba, and the PI of a study focused on Cuban tourism, will also draw on her expertise.

Findings – This paper addresses the Cuban Government's ongoing response to the COVID-19 pandemic and places this response in the context of Cuba's medical system, its health tourism and related diplomacy. It reveals key lessons from Cuba's response for other tourist destination states and, more broadly, for the worldwide response to global outbreaks and the management of health systems. The findings will further research in diplomacy and tourism as well as inform policy and practice.

Research limitations/implications – This paper explores an ongoing topic and thus further research will be required following the pandemic.

Practical implications – This research note offers important implications for practice including providing accurate, research-based information that challenges misinformation about Cuba's health system, its medical diplomacy program, health tourism and its response to COVID-19. It offers valuable lessons for public health authorities including the importance of preventative health measures, community medicine and the benefits of working globally to combat outbreaks through the sharing of medical staff and resources.

Social implications – This research note reveals the health, political and social implications of Cuba's response in this time of crisis. It shows the benefits of a robust but low-cost community-based medicine program, medical diplomacy and how a state's response during crisis can moderate the global inequities and injustices such as unequal access to care that often accompany disease outbreaks such as COVID-19.

Originality/value – This research note is an early analysis of a response by an important tourist destination country to the pandemic. The author anticipates that the information provided to the international community via this open access journal will offer practical implications for the ongoing global efforts to manage this crisis and contribute to the research on tourism, diplomacy, justice and health policy.

Keywords Tourism, Diplomacy, Cuba, Health system, Covid-19, Community based medicine **Paper type** Viewpoint

Introduction

The coronavirus pandemic tests us all, but nowhere has it highlighted the resilience of humanity more than in the small tourist destination state of Cuba. COVID-19 revealed Cuba's vulnerabilities but also exhibited the strength of the Cuban health system and its medical internationalism. Cuba's economy is largely reliant on tourism and the government's decision to close its borders on March 24, 2020 intensified Cuba's economic

Lana L. Wylie is based at the Department of Political Science, Faculty of Social Sciences, McMaster University, Hamilton, Canada

Received 31 October 2020 Revised 12 January 2021 Accepted 14 January 2021

© Lana L. Wylie. Published in Journal of Tourism Futures. Published by Emerald Publishing Limited. This article is published under the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) licence. Anyone may reproduce, distribute, translate and create derivative works of this article (for both commercial and non-commercial purposes), subject to full attribution to the original publication and authors. The full terms of this licence may be seen at http://creativecommons. org/licences/by/4.0/legalcode

The author would like to thank Dana Shuqom for her research assistance and Tazim Jamal for her support and encouragement. The author would also like to thank the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council for their support. The research contained in this publication is supported in part by funding from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council. troubles brought on by the recent tightening of the American embargo. Yet, despite simultaneously undergoing the most devastating economic recession in decades, Cuba's pandemic response offers important lessons for the worldwide handling of disease outbreaks and the management of health systems. Although Cuba's response to the pandemic is multifaceted, this paper will illustrate in particular how Cuba's healthcare system and medical diplomacy set Cuba apart during the crisis. Not only has Cuba's response to the pandemic been widely praised but it has allowed Cuba to reopen to tourism and possibly mitigate the economic crisis intensified by the pandemic.

Cuba's tourism industry

Tourism as an industry in Cuba took off in the 1920s when Cuban tourist ads told Americans that Havana was "So near and yet so foreign" (Firmat, 2010). In this period, Cuba was the most popular tourist destination in the region (Elliott and Neirotti, 2008).

Following the Cuban Revolution in 1959, tourism declined most significantly because of the rising tension between the Cuban and American Governments and the eventual imposition of the US embargo in 1962. Once American travel to Cuba became illegal, Cuba lost its major source of tourist revenue.

While a few Canadians and Europeans continued to visit the island, and visitors from Eastern Europe picked up, tourist arrivals were very low in the 1960s and early 1970s, rising only slightly in the 1980s. However, because of the economic crisis brought on by the end of the Cold War Cuba refocused on tourism in the early 1990s. At this time, the government moved to open tourism to more foreign investment, establishing joint ventures with European, Mexican and Canadian hotel and tourism companies to increase Cuba's capacity as quickly as possible (Duffy and Kline, 2018).

The number of visitors has continued to rise, returning Cuba to its status as one of the most popular destinations in the Caribbean, even though it has remained largely excluded from the American market. Cuba normally draws over 4 million visitors each year (2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019), but the pandemic has caused the numbers to decline to just under 1 million visitors in 2020 (Trading Economics). Tourism in Cuba, like elsewhere, is in crisis. However, Cuba's management of the pandemic has not only improved the health outcomes of Cubans and those it aids abroad, but it has also allowed the country to reopen to tourism.

Cuba's response to COVID-19: internal measures

COVID-19 first arrived in Cuba in March 2020 with three Italian tourists. They were diagnosed on March 11, the country was in "lockdown" mode by March 20, and by March 24, Cuba had closed its borders.

Cuba's lockdown entailed the closure of schools and businesses, mandating masks and the isolation of COVID-19 positive patients, among others. Most significantly for the economy, Cuba closed the border which brought an abrupt halt to tourism, one of the country's primary sources of foreign exchange.

Case numbers and comparisons

While differences in testing protocols, case counting and death reporting make comparisons difficult, it appears that Cuba managed the pandemic better than most of the other states in the Caribbean and much better than many wealthier states. By January 10, 2021, Cuba had a total of 14,576 cases and 151 cumulative deaths (13 deaths per 1 million people) (Worldometers, 2021). Compare that to Jamaica with 312 deaths (105 deaths per 1 million people) or the Dominican Republic with 2,427 deaths (223 deaths per 1 million people). By this same date, the USA had reached 1,151 deaths per 1 million people (Worldometers, 2021). By most measures, Cuba has performed extraordinarily well during

one of the most challenging periods in its history. The primary credit for this success has been given to Cuba's unique community-based medical system.

Secrets of success: community-based medicine and biomedical research

Cuba's health indicators are impressive both when compared to other states with similar Gross National Products and when set beside much wealthier countries including the USA. For example, Cuban life expectancy at birth (2018) is 79 years, which exceeds other states in the region, such as the Dominican Republic and the Bahamas where it is 74 years (World Bank, 2020a). Moreover, life expectancy in Cuba is the same as life expectancy in the USA. The recent figures for infant mortality are similarly impressive (4 per 1,000 live births); the same as the UK and Canada and better than the American figure of 6 per 1,000 (World Bank, 2020b).

Cuba has free universal health care and prioritizes access to medical personnel and preventive medicine. At 84 doctors for every 10,000 individuals, Cuba has the highest ratio of doctor-to-citizen in the world. By this measure there is a substantial difference between Cuba and the USA, which has a mere 26 doctors per 10,000 people (WHO, 2020).

It is not just the number of medical personnel but also the unique way they deliver their services that have contributed to Cuba's impressive statistics. The heart of the Cuban health-care system is the local neighborhood of approximately 1,000 individuals. Resident in each neighborhood is a family physician and nurse who provide care to the local population and emphasize preventive health education.

Community based medicine: the pandemic response

This ease of access of the Cuba population to medical staff, information and treatment was a significant factor in Cuba's ability to manage the pandemic. The well-honed neighborhood medical system that rapidly implemented a systematic door-to-door medical survey allowed the Cuban state to quickly identify and isolate cases. This system, known as Continuous Assessment and Risk Evaluation (CARE) is integral to the Cuban model as medical teams regularly go house-to-house to discuss everything from diet to disease treatment with their patients (Gorry, 2020). Furthermore, symptom canvasing also occurs during dengue or other outbreaks.

The canvassers received additional training on identifying COVID-19 symptoms in January, two months prior to the arrival of the virus on the island (Aguilar-Guerra and Reed, 2020; Gorry, 2020) Thus, soon after the first cases had been reported, the entire population of the country had discussed COVID-19 with a medical expert. This system has facilitated efficient contact tracing, isolation and testing.

Cuba's model, already widely acknowledged as innovative, is being accorded accolades for its pandemic response. An article in *the Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine* declared, "With a health system grounded in public health and primary care, the country invests heavily in producing health workers who are primarily trained to work in the community, [...] Their efforts with COVID-19 have been outstanding" (Ashton, 2020). Likewise, an article in *Medicc Review* asserted "the backbone of Cuba's universal public health system is also the backbone of its response to the Coronavirus pandemic" (Aguilar-Guerra and Reed, 2020). Public health officials in other countries should take note of Cuba's CARE model and its success, not only in containing the spread of COVID-19 but also of the positive effects of preventative health measures and community medicine on the overall health of the population. In the spring of 2020, Cuba received the highest evaluation for its pandemic response from the Oxford Stringency Index (Hale *et al.*, 2020; Oxford, 2021).

Biomedical research

The health-care system also benefits from Cuba's exceptional investment in biomedical research and planning. In January 2020, Cuba began to organize its virus response plan,

formulating solutions for possible scenarios and expanding laboratory capabilities (Ashton, 2020; Pérez, 2020).

Cuba is perhaps best known for its innovative research on vaccines, including a vaccine that treats lung cancer, but it has also developed medicines in many other categories. This experience was harnessed during the COVID-19 outbreak when seven of Cuba's biomedical research facilities transitioned to focus on COVID-19 vaccines and treatments.

Although it remains too early to state definitively, a Cuban drug, Interferon alfa-2b, has shown potential as a treatment for COVID-19, as have drugs Jusvinza (CIGB 258) and Itolizumab (Dasgupta, 2020; Horta, 2020; Pereda *et al.*, 2020). In addition, given Cuba's strength in vaccine research, it is not surprising that the first Latin American vaccine for COVID-19 approved for clinical trials was developed in Cuba (Cardonne, 2020). In early 2021, Cuban vaccine candidates Soberana 2, Mambisa (CIGB-669) and Abdala (CIGB-66) looked promising (Santos and Bandomo, 2020).

Cuba's international response: medical diplomacy

Cuba has a long history of medical diplomacy, reaching back to the 1960s when the country sent a team of medical workers to Algeria during its war of independence. Since then, Cuba has frequently responded to international disasters with its medical personnel, treating patients in the Caribbean after hurricanes or in Africa during the height of the HIV/AIDs crisis. Since 2005, the process has been coordinated through Cuba's rapid response medical team, the Henry Reeve International Medical Brigade. Consisting of over 7,000 medical personnel, it is designed to quickly respond to crises around the world, aiding populations in dozens of countries undergoing natural disasters or epidemics.

These missions are widely admired. In fact, President Obama was impressed by Cuba's efforts and noted that when Latin American leaders "spoke about Cuba they talked very specifically about the thousands of doctors from Cuba that are dispersed throughout the region, and upon which many of these countries heavily depend" (Wylie, 2012). Former UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon called Cuban doctors "miracle workers" (Ban, 2014). In 2017, Cuba received the WHO Public Health Prize in recognition of these international endeavors.

Cuba's global response to the pandemic has been extraordinary. Cuba sent its medical teams to Wuhan in January 2020 and shortly thereafter a team went to Italy where they built and then treated COVID-19 patients in a field hospital in Lombardy (Ashton; Doctors, 2020). During the pandemic, Cuban teams helped in dozens of countries in Latin America and the Caribbean, Africa, Asia, Europe and the Middle East (Cuba Minrex, 2020).

Likewise, Cuba accepted the British cruise ship *MS Braemar* that was turned away by other countries because it had COVID-19–infected passengers onboard, prompting praise by the British ambassador to Cuba and the British foreign secretary (Stone, 2020).

Recognition is widespread. The head of CARICOM, Ralph Gonsalves, explained, "They are lifesavers, [...] In some Caribbean countries, they constitute the backbone of the response to the pandemic" (NBC News, 2020). In the summer of 2020, over 30,000 people campaigned to nominate these Cuban medical teams for a Nobel Peace Prize. One of these people, Noam Chomsky declared that Cuba was the "only country to have shown genuine internationalism during coronavirus crisis" (Donmez, 2020).

Vulnerabilities impeding Cuba's response to the pandemic

Despite its success, Cuba's ability to respond as effectively as possible to the pandemic has been hampered by the ongoing economic crisis principally brought on by six decades of American hostility. President Trump's tightening of the American embargo reversed many of the changes initiated by President Obama, which further damaged the Cuban economy just in time for the pandemic. Trump also targeted Cuba's medical internationalism during

the outbreak by pressuring receiving states to refuse Cuba's offer of medical aid (The Guardian, 2020). While all of Cuba's economic woes cannot be blamed on American hostility, it is the most obvious single challenge to the Cuban economy, worsening poverty and hampering Cuba's ability to weather the pandemic.

Cuba's relative poverty creates three main stumbling blocks in a pandemic. First, Cuba suffers from a severe housing shortage, which leads to overcrowding and complicates the population's efforts to social distance (Borkowicz *et al.*, 2017). Second, because Cuba is dependent on other countries for most of its food, the pandemic has worsened food insecurity (Marsh, 2020). Third, the poor condition of some basic infrastructure such as roads and communication networks hampers the state's otherwise effective response to crises. In particular, the relatively underdeveloped internet and e-commerce systems on the island have impaired Cuban citizens' ability to purchase necessities online and thus reduce community contact. However, the pandemic has brought attention to these problems, spurring change, including the development of an e-commerce platform devoted to the hospitality sector (Carrero, 2020).

Return to tourism

Cuba's relatively successful management of the pandemic has allowed the country to welcome tourists again. The government began with a phased reopening on June 1, allowing the resumption of domestic tourism, followed by a partial reopening of international travel to isolated keys adjacent to the mainland on July 1. Access to the keys are restricted, thus limiting contact between Cubans and visitors. Cuba's most popular resort area, Varadero, reopened on October 15, along with many other areas of the country, excluding Havana. The government's phased opening was meant to control and monitor the return to tourism.

Cuba has made many changes to protect tourists and Cubans they encounter through the "Turismo + Higienico y Seguro" (more hygienic and safe) program, which regulates and monitors tourist facilities for disease prevention protocols (Kucheran, 2020). Furthermore, tourist hotels are now staffed with a doctor, nurse and epidemiologist (Harris, 2020). Thus, Cuba's first planeload of tourists arrived in Cayo Coco on September 4, reflecting confidence in Cuba's management of the pandemic. The government has continued to update protocols since, instituting airport testing and as of January 10, 2021, mandating a prearrival polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test for most visitors (Frank, 2021).

Cuba, Ministry of Tourism of Cuba (2020) is using Cuba's new protocols and low numbers to promote Cuban tourism in a new advertising campaign called "Breathe" and with the #CubaYourSafestDestination (see www.facebook.com/MinturCuba.ca/videos/156426129 0419773). As Cuban economist, Ricardo Torres explained, "Cuba's very successful strategy in controlling the epidemic is also an asset when it comes to opening up, [...] because the tourists in the coming months will be looking for safe destinations from a health perspective" (Cuba Reopens CGTN [2020]). This approach also builds on Cuba's reputation as a health tourism destination. In addition to vaccinating its population and donating its vaccines to poorer countries, "Cuba is floating the idea of enticing tourists to its shores with the irresistible cocktail of sun, sand and a shot of Sovereign 2 [Sobreana 2]." (Augustin and Kitroeff, 2021) Although this strategy shows promise, it is too early to measure the success of the new campaign and further analysis of the impact of the return of tourism on the spread of the disease will also need to be conducted.

Lesson learned: in Cuba and globally

The Cuban state acknowledges that it could learn from its response to the pandemic. In particular, the state said the pandemic helped it to identify how the country could improve its readiness for future crises, including strengthening Cuba's e-commerce and home delivery services and increasing domestic production of essential goods.

More importantly, there are significant lessons for other countries from Cuba's pandemic response. The Cuban example shows the benefits of a robust but low-cost community-based medicine program and the benefits of working globally to combat outbreaks through the sharing of medical staff and resources. Cuba's medical diplomacy demonstrates that a state's response during crisis can moderate the global inequities and injustices such as unequal access to care that often accompany disease outbreaks such as COVID-19.

References

Aguilar-Guerra, T.L. and Reed, G. (2020), "Mobilizing primary health care: Cuba's powerful weapon against COVID-19", *MEDICC Review*, Vol. 22 No. 2, p. 54.

Ashton, J. (2020), "Shoe leather epidemiology in the age of COVID: lessons from Cuba", *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*, Vol. 113 No. 7, pp. 282-283.

Augustin, E. and Kitroeff, N. (2021), "Coronavirus vaccine nears final tests in cuba", *Tourists May Be Inoculated*, New York Times, 17 February, available at www.nytimes.com/2021/02/17/world/americas/ coronavirus-cuba-vaccine.html (accessed 22 February 2021).

Ban, K. (2014), "Secretary-General hails Cuba for training medical 'miracle workers', being on frontlines of global health", The UN website, available at www.un.org/press/en/2014/sgsm15619.doc.htm (accessed 15 Octobe 2020).

Borkowicz, I., Scheerlinck, K. and Schoonjans, Y. (2017), "A symbiotic relation of cooperative social housing and dispersed tourism: a new urban regeneration model for Havana, Cuba", *Journal of Research in Architecture and Planning*, Vol. 23, pp. 31-40.

Cardonne, T.M., Semanat, D.Y.G., Llago, S.L. and Reyes, E.J.M. (2020), "Investigaciones clínicas sobre COVID-19. Una breve panorámica. Anales de la Academia de Ciencias de Cuba", *Annals of the Cuban Academy of Sciences*, Vol. 10 No. 3, p. 910.

Carrero, Y. (2020), "Feature: Cuba develops first e-commerce platform to promote post-pandemic tourism", Xinhua, available at: www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-09/18/c_139378191.htm (accessed 13 October 2020).

CGTN (2020), "Cuba reopens after 8-month shutdown but faces challenge wooing back tourists", CGTN November 21, 2020, available at: https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-11-21/Cuba-reopens-but-faces-challenge-wooing-back-tourists-VBb2VdBqyk/index.html (accessed 12 January 2021).

Cuba Minrex (2020), "Infographic map update. 22 'henry reeve' medical brigades in 21 nations to face the new COVID-19 pandemic", available at: www.minrex.gob.cu/en/infographic-map-update-22-henry-reeve-medical-brigades-21-nations-face-new-COVID-19-pandemic (accessed 28 October 2020).

Cuba, Ministry of Tourism of Cuba (2020), "#ProtocoloTurismoCubano #CubaYourSafestDestination", available at: www.facebook.com/MinturCuba.ca/videos/1564261290419773 (accessed 10 January 2021).

Dasgupta, A. (2020), "Seeking an early COVID-19 drug, researchers look to interferons", The Scientist, July 20, available at: www.the-scientist.com/news-opinion/seeking-an-early-COVID-19-drug-researchers-look-to-interferons-67753 (accessed 23 October 2020).

Donmez, B.B. (2020), "30,000 back US campaign seeking nobel for cuban doctors", *Anadolu Agency 27 July*, available at: www.aa.com.tr/en/culture/30-000-back-us-campaign-seeking-nobel-for-cuban-doctors/1924106 (accessed 10 January 2021).

Duffy, L. and Kline, C. (2018), "Complexities of tourism planning and development in Cuba", *Tourism Planning & Development*, Vol. 15 No. 3, pp. 211-215, doi: 10.1080/21568316.2018.1440830.

Elliott, S.M. and Neirotti, L.D. (2008), "Challenges of tourism in a dynamic island destination: the case of Cuba", *Tourism Geographies*, Vol. 10 No. 3, pp. 375-402, doi: 10.1080/14616680802236386.

Firmat, G. (2010), "Introduction: so near and yet so foreign", *The Havana Habit*, Yale University Press, New Haven, pp. 1-22, available at: www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt1nqb6j.4 (accessed 11 January 2021)

Frank, M. (2021), "Tourists trickle back to Havana despite tough COVID-19 protocols", Reuters January 7, 2021, available at: www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-cuba-tourism-idINKBN29C226?edition-redirect=in (accessed 10 January 2021).

Gorry, C. (2020), "COVID-19 case detection: Cuba's active screening approach", *MEDICC Review*, Vol. 22 No. 2, pp. 58-63.

Hale, T., Sam, W., Anna, P., Toby, P. and Beatriz, K. (2020), *Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker*, Blavatnik School of Government, Oxford University.

Harris, W. (2020), "Where can Canadians travel right now? Mexico, Jamaica and Cuba top the list", The Globe and Mail, 20 October, available at: www.theglobeandmail.com/life/travel/article-is-going-south-anoption-this-winter (accessed 24 October 2020).

Horta, M.D.C.D. Sr., (2020), "CIGB-258 immunomodulatory peptide: a novel promising treatment for critical and severe COVID-19 patients", *medRxiv*, available at: www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.05.27.20110601v1.full.pdf+html (accessed 22 October 2020).

Kucheran, K. (2020), "Cuba reopening for tourism- everything you need to know", Travel off Path, 22 October, available at: www.traveloffpath.com/cuba-reopening-for-tourism-everything-you-need-to-know/ (accessed 22 October 2020).

Marsh, S. (2020), "Facing crisis, Cuba calls on citizens to grow more of their own food", Reuters, June 29, available at: https://ca.reuters.com/article/idCAKBN2402P1 (accessed 24 October 2020).

NBC News (2020), "Cuba sends 'white coat army' of doctors to fight coronavirus in different countries", available at: www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/cuba-sends-white-coat-army-doctors-fight-coronavirus-different-countries-n1240028 (accessed 15 October 2020).

Pereda, R., González, D., Rivero, H., Rivero, J., Pérez, A., López, L., Mezquia, N., Venegas, R., Betancourt, J. and Domínguez, R. (2020), "Therapeutic effectiveness of interferon-α2b against COVID-19: the Cuban experience", *Journal of Interferon & Cytokine Research*, Vol. 40 No. 9, doi: 10.1089/ jir.2020.0124.

Pérez, R.A. (2020), "The Cuban strategy for combating COVID-19", MEDICC Review, Vol. 22 No. 3, pp. 64-68.

Santos, I.C. and Bandomo, G.A.V. (2020), "Rapid response: candidate vaccines in Cuba", *BMJ*, p. 371, doi: 10.1136/bmj.m4654.

Stone, J. (2020), "UK thanks Cuba for 'great gesture of solidarity' in rescuing passengers from coronavirus cruise ship", Independent, 07 April, available at: www.independent.co.uk/news/world/ americas/coronavirus-cruise-ship-cuba-rescue-ms-braemar-havana-cases-a9451741.html (accessed 24 October 2020).

The Guardian (2020), "Trump puts Cuban doctors in firing line as heat turned up on island economy", available at: www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/feb/11/trump-puts-cuban-doctors-in-firing-line-as-heat-turned-up-on-island-economy (accessed 25 October 2020).

Trading Economics (2021), "Cuba tourist arrivals: 2008-2020 data", available at: https://tradingeconomics.com/cuba/tourist-arrivals (accessed 11 January 2021).

World Bank (2020a), "Life expectancy at birth", available at: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP. DYN.LE00.INWorld (accessed 16 October 2020).

World Bank (2020b), "Mortality rate infant", available at: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN. IMRT.IN?most_recent_value_desc=false (accessed 16 October 2020).

World Health Organization (2020), "Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) dashboard", available at: https:// COVID19.who.int/table (accessed 16 October 2020).

World Health Organization (2020), "Medical doctors", available at: www.who.int/data/gho/data/ indicators/indicator-details/GHO/medical-doctors-(per-10-000-population (accessed 16 October 2020).

Worldometers (2021), "Coronavirus", available at: www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries (accessed 10 January 2021).

Wylie, L. (2012), "The special case of Cuba", *International Journal: Canada's Journal of Global Policy Analysis*, Vol. 67 No. 3, pp. 661-684, available at: www.jstor.org/stable/42704919 (accessed 12 January 2021).

Further reading

CBC News (2020), "Halifax travel agency pitches plan to expand Atlantic bubble to Cuban resort", available at: www.cbc.ca/news/business/atlantic-bubble-cuba-1.5778806 (accessed 28 October 2020).

Galbán-García, E. and Pedro, M.-B. (2020), "COVID-19 in Cuba: assessing the national response", *MEDICC Review*, Vol. 22 No. 4.

Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker (2021), available at: www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/research/research-projects/coronavirus-government-response-tracker (accessed 11 January 2021).

Rodriguez, A. (2020), "Cuba relaxes coronavirus restrictions seven months into pandemic", CTV News, 12 October, available at: www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/cuba-relaxes-coronavirus-restrictions-seven-months-into-pandemic-1.5142276 (accessed 21 October 2020).

Telesur (2020a), "Doctors who fought COVID-19 in Italy returned to Cuba", available at: www. telesurenglish.net/news/doctors-who-fought-COVID-19-in-italy-returned-to-cuba-20200721-0007. html (accessed 18 October 2020).

Telesur (2020b), "Near a million Cubans use e-commerce as improvements continue", available at: www. telesurenglish.net/news/Near-a-Million-Cubans-Use-E-Commerce-As-Improvements-Continue-20200821-0016.html (accessed 24 October 2020).

The Caribbean Council (2020), "Cuba to begin phased recovery from impact of COVID-19", available at: www. caribbean-council.org/cuba-to-begin-phased-recovery-from-impact-of-COVID-19/ (accessed 26 October 2020).

Xinhua (2020), "Cuban president urges to solve housing shortage", available at: www.xinhuanet.com/ english/2018-09/24/c_137488943.htm (accessed 18 October 2020).

Yaffe, H. (2020), "The world rediscovers Cuban medical internationalism", *LSE: Latin America and Caribbean Centre, 8 April,* available at: https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/latamcaribbean/2020/04/08/the-world-rediscovers-cuban-medical-internationalism/ (accessed 10 January 2021).

About the author

Dr Lana L. Wylie research focuses on Canadian and American foreign policy, Latin American and Caribbean politics with an emphasis on Cuba and international relations. She is the recipient of a research grants or fellowships from the Canadian International Council and the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada to study the Canadian-Cuban relationship. She was the guest editor of an issue of Canadian Foreign Policy Journal entitled "The Politics of Canada-Cuba Relations: Emerging Possibilities and Diverse Challenges." Her book, Perceptions of Cuba: Canadian and American Polices in Comparative Perspective (University of Toronto Press, 2010) compares Canadian and American policies toward Cuba. She has three co-edited volumes on Canadian foreign policy or policy toward Cuba. They are Canadian Foreign Policy in Critical Perspective (with J. Marshall Beier) (Oxford University Press, 2010); Our Place in the Sun: Canada and Cuba in the Castro Era (with Robert Wright) (University of Toronto Press, 2009); and Other Diplomacies, Other Ties: Cuba and Canada in the Shadow of the US (with Luis René Fernández Tabío and Cynthia Wright) (University of Toronto Press, 2018). This last coedited volume conceptualizes the Cuba-Canada relationship through interactions among non-state actors across cultural, state, linguistic and similar boundaries. Her most recent research focuses on the connections between tourism and diplomacy. Lana L. Wylie can be contacted at: wyliel@mcmaster.ca

For instructions on how to order reprints of this article, please visit our website: www.emeraldgrouppublishing.com/licensing/reprints.htm Or contact us for further details: permissions@emeraldinsight.com